AQUINAS COLLEGE GOVERNING BODY
       






  Meeting: 22 November 2016
                             




              Time:  4.30pm                           




        

            Venue:  The College
GOVERNORS PRESENT

Dr P Beatty, Miss M Braithwaite, Mr L Byrne, Mr P Carter, Mrs C H Dove, Mrs R Hewitt, 

Mr B Hickey, Mr J Horan, Mr A Martin, Cllr T P McGee, Fr P Munroe, Mr D Pearson,                        Mrs R Phillipson and Dr A Smith.  

IN ATTENDANCE
Ms C Vitti
Vice Principal

Mrs D Blackburn
Assistant Principal (Finance)

Mr T Conlon
Clerk to the Governing Body
Mr T Conlon in the Chair
1.
ELECTION OF CHAIRPERSON


It was proposed, seconded and unanimously 

RESOLVED: That Cllr T P McGee be elected Chairperson for the ensuing academic year.

Cllr T P McGee in the Chair.

 2. 
  ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRPERSON


The Chairperson advised Governors that Mr L Byrne had decided that due to personal circumstances not to seek re-election as Vice Chairperson.. Nominations were sought and Mr A Martin and Miss M Braithwaite were nominated.  


It was agreed that the appointment of a Vice Chairperson be deferred until the next meeting. The Chairperson undertook to discuss the position with both nominees.

Cllr McGee thanked Mr Byrne for his support during his time as Vice Chair of Governors.

3. 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Ms C Calverley and Mrs J Miller. 

4.
  GOVERNING BODY MEMBERSHIP

  i) The Chairperson advised Governors that Mr Phillip Horton had been appointed as a   
 
  Foundation Governor to replace Mrs E Rice.
              ii)  The Chairperson advised Governors that under Chairperson's Action he had agreed that      
 
   Dr P Beatty and Ms C Calverley be re-appointed as Co-opted Governors subject to ratification 

  by the Governing Body approval.

RESOLVED: That Dr P Beatty and Ms C Calverley be appointed as Co-opted Governors for the period 1 September 2016 to 31 August 2020.

iii) It was noted that Mrs R Hewitt and Mr C Poland had been elected as Staff Governors. For the benefit of Mr Poland all of the Governors introduced themselves.
5.
  ELIGIBILITY AND REGISTER OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS

Governors were asked to complete the Declaration of Eligibility and Register of Pecuniary Interest Forms that had been circulated and to return them to the Clerk at the

end of the meeting.

6. 
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Governors and Staff were asked to declare any interest, which they may have in any of the items on the Agenda for this meeting.

There were no interests declared.

 7.
OPEN GOVERNMENT

RESOLVED: That the Governing Body would continue to adopt the Open Government policy. Governing Body meetings and its committees would be open to the public, subject to the exclusion of observers for confidential items.    

8.  
COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP
i) The Chairperson advised Governors that Ms C Calverley had agreed to be member of the Audit Committee.

RESOLVED: That Ms C Calverley be appointed as a member of the Audit Committee.

ii)  The Chairperson advised Governors that Mr P Carpenter and Mr A McCarthy had both resigned as Co-opted Governors on the Audit Committee. Governors were asked to let the Chairperson know of anyone who they thought suitable to become a Co-opted Governor on the Audit Committee.

9.
GOVERNING BODY MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2016, copies of which had been circulated previously be, (a) approved and signed by the Chairperson as a correct record and (b) authorised for publication in accordance with the College Instrument and Articles. 

10. 
  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE GOVERNING BODY MINUTES
There were no matters arising that were not included on the Agenda for the meeting.

11. 
COMMITTEE MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the following Committee meetings, copies circulated previously,

(i) Audit Committee                     



             7 November 2016

(ii) General Purposes and Employment Committee
             4 July and








                        18 October 2016

(iii) Resources Committee


            

 8 November 2016

(iv) Teaching and Learning Committee


             4 October 2016
(a) be approved and signed by the Chairperson as a correct record and (b) authorised for publication in accordance with the College Instrument and Articles. 

12.       MATTERS ARISING FROM THE COMMITTEE MINUTES
a) Audit Committee – 7 November 2016 

i) Draft Statutory Accounts – Minute 5

Governors noted that the College’s Annual Report and Financial Statement for the year

ended 31 July 2016 would be considered at this meeting.
ii) Internal Audit Annual Report for 2015/2016 – Minute 6

The report from RSM concluded that the college has adequate and effective risk management,

control and governance processes to manage the achievement of the College’s objectives.


iii) Financial Statements Audit and Management Letter – Minute 9

Governors noted that the draft Management Letter from Mazars LLP indicated that subject to carrying out a post balance sheet events review there will be an unqualified opinion on both the Financial Statements and Regularity Audit for the year ended 31 July 2016. 

There were no management points that required to be drawn to the attention of Governors. 

iv) Risk Management – Minute 10

Governors noted that the Annual Report on Risk Management would be considered at this meeting.

v) Audit Committee Annual Report - Minute 12

Governors noted that the Audit Committee Annual Report would be considered at this meeting.

vi) Committee Terms of Reference – Minute 14

RESOLVED: That the revised Audit Committee Terms of Reference be approved. 

b) Resources Committee - 8 November 2016

i) Charging Policy for Continuing Education Courses – Minute 4

 Mrs Blackburn confirmed that details of the criteria for the concessionary rate had been  circulated to Governors

ii) Health and Safety Report 2015/2016 – Minute 5

Governors noted that the main cause of absence was reported as stress related.  The number of days lost had increased from 25 in the previous year to 109 and covered 4 staff. 78 days had been due to stress related illness compared to 20 in the previous year.


c) General Purposes and Employment Committee – 11 October 2016


i) Admissions 2016/2017 – Minute 5

Governors noted that the conversion rate was a little higher than expected which resulted in the 
college growing by around 100 students more than anticipated. This means that the current L6 is 
the largest that the college has ever had. Consequently next year's L6 will be smaller. Due to 
lagged funding the college will receive close to an additional £500,000 in next year's 
funding. The additional resources for 2017/2018 generated by the additional students may 
be used to purchase new IT equipment. Much of the IT equipment was new in 2010 when the 
new build was completed and is now in need of replacement. 


Governors noted that the amount of time a student would be on the college site had reduced as a 
result of students taking 3 A levels instead of 4 A levels. 
ii) Admissions 2017/2018 – Minute 6

Governors noted that the Open Evenings had been very busy. The closing date for applications (which are online) for 2017/2018 is 30 November 2016. Applications from category 2 students who have submitted their application forms by 30 November 2016 will then be considered taking into account their school reference. Applicants who are to receive further consideration will receive a letter by 20 December 2016 inviting them to attend an interview in January/February 2017.
Mr Pearson reminded Governors that because the current L6 was very the large  the number of students that can be admitted to the L6 in September 2017 will be nearer to 1000. There is a small demographic increase next year. The college would like to maintain a creeping growth in student numbers.

iii) Publicity – Minute 7

Governors noted that the college website had been redesigned and they were encouraged to have a look at it. An in-house group had looked at what needed to be included on the website and then the college went out to tender. The MIS team will maintain the website and keep it up to date. 

A discussion took place on how the network would deal with any radicalisation issues. Mr Pearson advised Governors that the college employs specialised software and certain words would trigger an investigation. Cllr McGee added that Governors need to be up to date with the Prevent Agenda. Mr Pearson undertook to circulate to Governors an update on prevent training. It was noted that Mrs Dove, Mr Hickey, Mr Martin and Cllr McGee had undertaken prevent training.
d) Teaching and Learning Committee - 4 October 2016

i) Results Overview – Minute 6

Dr Beatty advised Governors that they need to be familiar with the principles of ALPS.
ii) A Level Reform – Minute 7

Governors noted that a further 8/9 subjects had become linear this year with the remaining subjects becoming linear from September 2017. From September 2017 there will be no modular subjects and students will routinely study 3 subjects. The reforms are being phased in and we are currently in the middle of a 2 year transition with half the subjects being linear and half modular.


Next year BTECs will be reformed and both the internal and external assessment will be 
tougher. A move to these reformed linear BTEC had been deferred until September 2017. The 
college will have to make a decision on when to move to these reformed BTECs. When all 
subjects are linear the 
students will have 3 weeks extra in college because of the removal of AS 
exams.
iii) Assuring Quality - Minute 8
Mrs Hewitt asked for clarification on the implications of students only being in college on a suggested 4 days a week. Mr Pearson advised Governors that it all depended on how the timetable could be structured. Staff would still be in college for 5 days. Mrs Hewitt asked if this meant that the college could recruit additional students. Mr Pearson replied that it was unlikely.


Cllr McGee expressed the view that the establishment of a Teaching and Learning Committee was a valuable addition for Governors in carrying out their overall governance of the college. 
13.       GREATER MANCHESTER AREA REVIEW OF SIXTH FORM COLLEGES
            Cllr McGee advised Governors that although the Greater Manchester Area Review had 
been completed he and Mr Pearson had attended a meeting in September. Five Catholic 
Sixth Form Colleges were considering converting to academies. However, for Catholic 
colleges to become an academy it would need primary legislation and at the moment there 
is no mechanism for that to happen. Priestley College and Sir John Deane's College want 
to become academies. Miss Braithwaite asked why did these colleges want to become 
academies. Mr Pearson replied that it was because they wanted to go in partnership with 
feeder schools and to stabilise the provision in their area.

Mr Pearson advised Governors that the Shrewsbury Diocese is progressing with its plan to 
identify geographical clusters where they would expect a Multi Academy Trust (MAT) to 
be set up.  In Stockport a MAT would involve the college, secondary schools and primary 
schools. Discussions have taken place with the Diocese and the college remains open 
minded about the process and will observe developments. Governors noted that the 
Governments plans for academies has changed.

Cllr McGee advised Governors that Cheadle and Marple College had recently had an  
Ofsted inspection and the outcome was that the college was classed as good and could be 
seen as a viable alternative to Aquinas. Stockport College has also had an Ofsted 
inspection but the outcome is not yet known. Stockport College has reduced the number 
of core subjects that it offers and is struggling financially with the SFA rumoured to be 
picking up any shortfall in funding. 

Cllr McGee advised Governors that the new Combined Authority was looking at the skills 
agenda and this will result in changes to the post 16 structure across Greater Manchester. 
Stockport College was exploring a merge with Oldham and Tameside colleges but it is 
understood that Tameside College has withdrawn from the proposed merger.  It is 
anticipated that there will be about 50 fewer colleges across the country mainly due to 
mergers. Those that remain will be be more efficient and provide better quality education. 
(FE Commissioner’s statement). Miss Braithwaite asked if there would be enough places 
for students If there were fewer college. Mr Pearson replied by saying that the local 
authority has a statutory duty to provide enough places for 
students up to the age of 18 
years. The place can be locally or elsewhere.              
14.       APPROVAL OF STATUTORY ACCOUNTS

A copy of the College’s Report and Financial Statement for the year ended 31 July 

2016 had been circulated to all Governors prior to the meeting. Both the Audit 

Committee and the Resources Committee had discussed these at their November 2016

meetings.

Members of the Audit Committee and Resources Committee had recommended that

the Governing Body approve the Report and Financial Statement for the year ended 

31 July 2016.

RESOLVED: That the College’s Annual Report and Financial Statement for the year 

ended 31 July 2016 be approved.

15.       BUDGET 2016/2017

Mrs Blackburn advised Governors that the only change to the budget was in relation to High Needs students as outlined in the Management Accounts. 
The budget would be reviewed in January 2017 and there will be regular re-forecasts during the year to ensure that the surplus reflects the latest information and cash flow is accurate as possible.

RESOLVED: That the budget position be noted. 

16.      GOVERNORS ATTENDANCE RECORD 2015/2016

Details of the Governors attendance at both Governing Body meetings and Committee meetings during the academic year 2015/2016 had been circulated to all Governors prior to the meeting. 

The Chairperson thanked all Governors for their support at the various Committee meetings and at the Governing Body meetings. 

RESOLVED:  That the Annual Report on Governors attendance for the academic year 2015/2016 be approved. 

17.       PRINCIPAL’S TERMLY REPORT

The report of the Principal, copies of which were circulated, was presented and

discussed. Mr Pearson apologised for the delay in getting his report to Governors. 

RESOLVED: That the Principal’s report be received.

18.        MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PRINCIPAL’S TERMLY REPORT

Mr Pearson reported on the following:

a) Examination Results –. Mr Pearson advised Governors that this year was the best ever set of results building on improved results from last year. This was a testament to the hard work and effort of both staff and students. Over 53% of grades at A Level were at the highest grades level of A* -B and that BTECs where almost 90% of grades were at D* or D, equivalent to A* or A. BTECs account for over 15% of the college's provision. 
Early indications show that the college has achieved its highest ever Points Per Entry score.  This year the college has exceeded for the first time its target for value added which is judged how well a student has done against prior attainment at GCSE.

b) Student Enrolment – Mr Pearson advised Governors that enrolment for 2016/2017 was 100 more than the College had anticipated. In response to a question from Miss Braithwaite, Mr Pearson explained that the college does not know which students have accepted places elsewhere and the college had to make sure it did not under recruit.

c) Inspection

Mr Pearson advised Governors that both Cheadle and Marple College and Stockport College had been inspected recently. Cheadle and Marple achieved a Good judgement whilst the report for Stockport College has not yet been published. The college was inspected in September 2013 and, therefore, is due an inspection as a result the college are focusing some time on being “Ofsted ready” for an inspection at short notice. It is understood that Ofsted are behind on their inspection schedule. Mr Carter advised Governors that it was 6 years since St James High School had been inspected. Ms Vitti is looking at the data that the college needs to have ready for an inspection.

Cllr McGee said that across all areas of the college everyone has to be ready for an inspection. He added that there have been some changes to the inspection process and it would help if a summary sheet was prepared that indicated what is needed. He also felt that the Teaching and Learning Committee has a major role in the inspection process. Ms Vitti was in the process of identifying the college's strengths and weaknesses and is looking at the data processes the college needs to update for an inspection. Mr Martin advised Governors that at the Diocese Conference, Mr Lowry (former Ofsted Inspector and former Headteacher at St James High School) had outlined the inspection process. Cllr McGee advised Governors that running along-side the Ofsted inspection there would be a separate Catholic inspection.

d) Staffing

i) Mr Pearson reported on the resignations and appointments that had been made to the college from September 2016.
ii) Mr Pearson circulated a booklet of Aquinas Staff 2016 which gave details of the management structure, senior management team, curriculum and quality section heads, curriculum heads of department, pastoral senior tutors, support staff leaders and support staff heads of department. 

e) Finance

i) The final results for 2015/2016 showed a surplus of £430,000.

ii) From September 2015 there was been an increase in employer’s contributions to the Teachers' Pension Scheme from 14.1% to 16.48% an increase to the college of £120,000. In addition from April 2016 the rebate on National Insurance due to being in a final pension scheme finished. There is likely to be an increase in the employers contribution to the Greater Manchester Pension fund, the budget has 0.5% increase included in the budget.

f) Adult Education – Mr Pearson reported on the current education curriculum offered by the Adult Education section of the college. It covers a wide range of academic and leisure courses. 

g)  Mission and Ethos Day

The College held a Mission and Ethos Day in July and started with a motivational talk from Sister Judith. The other part of the day allowed staff to undertake a variety of activities organised by the College.

h) Euroweek

The report also covered the various activities that take place during Euroweek 2016 in Romania. Seven students from the college represented the UK. 


The Governors thanked Mr Pearson for his informative report.

19.
RISK MANAGEMENT ANNUAL REPORT 


Mrs Blackburn outlined the key elements of the report to Governors. It was noted that the risk management process was well established in the college with regular reports to the Senior Management Team. In addition Risk Management was a standard item on the Audit Committee Agenda. Governors noted that the college has had clean audit reports from both Internal and External auditors.

  RESOLVED: That Risk Management Annual Report for 2015/2016 and the amended Risk Management Policy be approved. 

20.
AUDIT COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT 


Governors were advised that the Audit Committee had considered its Annual Report for the financial year 2015/2016, a copy of which had been circulated to all Governors prior to the meeting.


RESOLVED: That the Audit Committee’s Annual Report be received.

21.
CHAIRPERSON’S ACTION


The Chairperson reported that he had agreed that Dr P Beatty and Ms C Calverley  re-appointed as Co-opted Governors subject to ratification by the Governing Body.
 22. 
CORRESPONDENCE

No correspondence was brought forward for Governors consideration.

 23.
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i) Governors were reminded that the Certificate Evening was on Monday 12 December 2016 at Stockport Town Hall at 7.30pm. The Chairperson encouraged Governors to attend.

  24.
  DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS

  
7 March 2017

Signed    ________________________

Date  _____________________  



  Chairperson  
Terry Conlon 

(Clerk to the Governors

